KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

SEPTEMBER/OCTOBER 2019



In this ISSUE

MAYOR'S MESSAGE NEW LOOK FOR LIBRARY - 3 - JOBS ON OFFER AT COUNCIL - 3 - WORKSHOP ON SOIL HEALTH - 4 - FARMLAND MAPPING EXPLAINED MUSIC FESTIVAL AT MALLANGANEE

WORK STARTS ON \$7.9M Clarence Way project

Work has started on the long awaited \$7.9 million project to seal the final gravel section of the Clarence Way.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland and Federal Member for Page Kevin Hogan officially launched the project which aims to boost local agricultural industries and secure local jobs.

The project will seal a 14.8km gravel section of the Clarence Way south of the Bruxner Highway.

It is a key part of Kyogle Council's project to develop the Tabulam Agribusiness Precinct, which aims to upgrade roads, bridges, water and sewerage at Tabulam, allowing the community to grow local agricultural industries and population into the future.

The work to seal the road is jointly funded, with the Federal Government contributing \$3.55 million, the NSW Government \$4.2 million and Kyogle Council \$146,000.

Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mul-



Community members joined Member for Page Kevin Hogan, Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland and Cr Earle Grundy at the launch of the long await Clarence Way sealing project.

holland said the community had been calling for the Clarence Way missing link to be sealed for years and thanked everyone involved in helping Council prepare a business case for the project.

"As I have said before, everyone wins when the State and Federal Governments work hand-in-hand with Council on projects such as this that provide the community with real and lasting outcomes," she said.

"If we are serious about attracting, developing and maintaining industry in our area, we need the infrastructure in place.

"Just as importantly, this project will improve road safety for motorists who use Clarence Way."

Member for Page Kevin Hogan said the project would help secure jobs at Mountain Blue Farms, Maslen Contractors/ Earthmoving, Mara Seeds, Mara Global Foods, Riverbend Pork and Yulqilbar San-

Continued Page 2



from the Mayor ...

It is with a heavy heart that I write this month's column.

As I put pen to paper, fires are raging once more, through properties West of the Range, throughout NSW and over the border in Queensland.

Council staff and first response agencies such as the Rural Fire Service (RFS), work together to make sure everyone is safe. I would like to congratulate everyone involved, including those community members who have provided food and water for the firies on the front lines

These communities are already in drought and now, for the second time, have been affected by fire.

We desperately need to be included in the Federal Government's Drought Assistance Program which provides \$1 million to councils to look at solutions around water security and for those doing it tough.

Farmers and households need help. Stock feed and water are essential

commodities in such dry conditions. Having already written to the Federal Minister about this assistance, we have followed up with our Federal MP Kevin Hogan and asked him to advocate for us in this area. We remain hopeful.

Moving on to local events, Hanging Rock Hall hosted a talent show on 21 September and the Festival of Small Halls Tour is coming to Mallanganee on 30 October at 6.30pm. We also have the Kyogle Show on 28 September and the Risk Hall market day on 15 September.

I attended the launch of the Tabulam pre-school this month. It's a lovely little space with some beautiful examples of Indigenous artwork. Congratulations to everyone involved – this is an excellent result for the Tabulam community and I hope that some of the kids who couldn't attend because of the fires managed to get a piece of the wonderful rainbow layer cake that commemorated the occasion!

We have had the turning of the sod

out at the southern part of the Clarence Way at Tabulam. This project is funded by the State and Federal governments, and Council and will improve connectivity for not only local residents but local industry.

It is part of a larger \$35 million Tabulam agribusiness precinct project Council has developed and we continue to lobby government for the rest of the money.

Council has submitted applications around the NSW State Government's Stronger Country Communities Program which include the Tabulam racecourse refurbishment project and Tabulam light horse project, amongst others.

For community groups looking for some funding, the NSW Government has a round out at the moment, details of which can be found at https://www.nsw.gov.au/improving-nsw/projects-and-initiatives/community-building-partnership/

Until next time,

Danielle Mulholland

NEW ROAD

will create jobs

From Page 1

ta Gertrudis Stud.

"These companies turn over more than \$250 million annually for the Tabulam economy and are crucial to maintaining and creating local jobs," he said.

"This section of Clarence Way has a loose, dangerous and uneven gravel surface.

"This means businesses not only find it hard to get their produce to market, but in many cases their products are damaged due to the poor condition of the road.

"This hurts the financial viability of many of the businesses and also threatens jobs."

Mr Hogan said Clarence Way was a key link road for local

growers and regional freight, and the upgrade would allow unrestricted B-double access from Grafton to the Bruxner Highway, boosting growth opportunities for local businesses.

"It also means lower operating costs and increased productivity for our freight industry, and a safer road network for all road users," he said.

NSW Parliamentary Secretary for Regional Roads and Infrastructure Chris Gulaptis said the freight industry in NSW contributed more than \$60 billion to the state's economy.

"A productive freight industry benefits everyone, from the growers getting their produce and stock to market, to the many employed in freight and related industries, right through to the consumers at the other end of the supply chain," he said.



NEW BRIDGE open to traffic

The new Tree Fern Road Bridge, *pictured above*, is open to traffic.

The old timber bridge was closed to traffic late last year after a girder failed.

Council approved emergency

funding to replace the bridge, but in the meantime residents of Tree Fern Road had to use a temporary crossing through private property.

Council would like to thank the Tree Fern Road community for their patience and the local landholder who allowed Council to construct the temporary access through their property.



LIBRARY GETS a \$100,000 upgrade

Kyogle library has had a \$100,000 upgrade and patrons and staff could not be happier.

The upgrade, completed last month, included the installation of new mobile shelving that can be moved to open up different areas of the library as needed, new carpet and specially built seating in the refurbished children's area.

There is also a new computer area as well as refurbished study and meeting areas.

And for the convenience of library patrons, the popular self-service kiosk has been centrally located at the front of the library next to the self-serve laptop dispenser.

The refurbishment was funded by a State Library of NSW grant of \$97,000.



Council also is building a deck on the north east corner of the library adjoining the museum, and landscaping the area.

The deck will allow for open-air meetings and performances, while the land-scaping will provide shade trees, seating,

paths and ground cover.

Work on the deck and landscaping is expected to take about two months to complete.

Council has set aside \$70,000 to build the deck and complete the landscaping.

Still time to book a free BREAST SCREEN

Kyogle and district women still have time to book an appointment at the BreastScreen NSW North Coast mobile unit while it is in Kyogle.

It will be in Kyogle until 8 October 2019.

After Kyogle, the van will move to Bonalbo and Urbenville.

It will be in Bonalbo from 8-14 October and Urbenville from 14-16 October.

BreastScreen NSW is a free breast screening program, which recommends women aged 50 to 74 have a mammogram every two years, however all women over 40 are eligible for a free screening mammogram

The earlier a cancer is detected, the greater the likelihood of successful treatment. A GP referral is not necessary; appointments take only 20 minutes.

To book a mammogram call 13 20 50 or book online by visiting www.breast screen.nsw.gov.au. It's important, it's free and it could save your life!



GREAT JOB opportunities on offer

Applications have opened for a total of six apprenticeships and two traineeships in the areas of bridge construction and maintenance, civil (road) construction and water operations at Kyoqle Council.

The jobs will based at Kyogle, Woodenbong and Bonalbo and give the area's young people a chance to stay, work and earn in their home towns.

Of the three bridge carpenter apprenticeships on offer, two will be based in Kyogle and one at Woodenbong.

Similarly, two of the three civil construction apprenticeships will be based in Kyogle with the third to be based at Bonalbo.

Two water operations traineeships are on offer – one of which will be based at either Woodenbong or Bonalbo, and the other at Kyogle.

Kyogle Council General Manager Gra-

ham Kennett said Council was thrilled to be able to offer training and employment opportunities to the area's young people.

"As a major employer in the area, Council believes it has a responsibility to the area's youth and we take that responsibility very seriously," he said.

"Which is why we have teamed up with Local Government Group Training (LGGT) to offer apprenticeships and traineeships in locations throughout the local government area," he said.

"Recruiting apprentices and trainees will also help Council address identified critical skills needs, and issues with its aging workforce as well as plan for the future."

For details about the selection criteria for all the positions, go to Kyogle Council's website at www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au. Further information can also be obtained by emailing jobs@lggt.com.au.

To apply for any of these positions, email a copy of your resume and a cover letter addressing the selection criteria to jobs@lggt.com.au.

School turns 100

The Afterlee Public School will celebrate is centenary on Sunday 6 October.
The celebrations will be held in the picturesque school grounds, with the

gates opening at 10am.

The day will feature food stalls, games, historical displays, a barbecue dinner and music. All welcome to attend.

For further details contact the school on 6633 3163 or email afterlee-p.school@det.nsw.edu.au.



Workshop on grazing pastures FOR SOIL HEALTH

A workshop and paddock walk focusing on grazing pastures for soil health will be held at Wiangaree on Tuesday 15 October at 9.30am for a 10am start.

Dr Judi Earl will conduct the workshop which is being coordinated by Border Ranges Richmond Valley Landcare Network.

Dr Earl, *pictured right*, has extensive experience in how grasslands and pastures respond to grazing and fertility management.

She works with land managers to enhance the condition and productivity of their land through an understanding of ecosystem function and more effective utilisation of available resources. She is translating these principles into practice on her own property.

This workshop will cover

- How grasses grow
- Why the root system is the most important part of the grass plant
- Grazing management to improve plant growth and soil health
 - Methods to monitor pasture and soil
- A paddock walk including local graziers' perspectives

Numbers for the workshop are limited and bookings are essential. To book phone Gavin Tinning on 0490 008 067 or email sustainable.ag@brrvln.org.au.

The workshop will run until about 2pm. Directions to the event and further information will be provided on registration.

Morning tea and lunch will be provided.

The event has been funded by the National Landcare Program.



Plans in train to establish Kyogle FRESH FOOD CO-OP

There are plans to establish a fresh food co-operative in Kyogle, supplying local, seasonal and organic fresh fruits, herbs and vegetables.

The store primarily would be a sales outlet for local growers and producers.

However, it would also be an educational hub, network base and community resource for those interested in small scale, natural food production systems, local food security, and ecological regeneration.

The fresh food co-operative is an initiative of Arcoora Arts and Ecology Training Ground at Collins Creek and would be operated as a non-profit community-run endeavour.

To that end, Acoora would like to hear from any local growers, producers and people interested in being involved with store operations.

"As this would be a community-run co-operative, the more support there is the more likely it will be a thriving success," a spokesperson for the Arcoora Arts and Ecology Training Ground said.

So far, the project has:

- Purchased a 5m x 2m six-door cool room;
- Started compiling a volunteer base to run the store.
- A tentative list of local growers and suppliers.

A suitable store location is still yet to be identified and seed funding is being sought.

To sign up to the mailing list to keep updated with progress of the proposed co-operative, go to arcoora.org/kyoglefoodcoop

For any enquires, suggestions or expressions of interest, email kyoglefoodcoop@gmail.com.



Kyogle Council Deputy Mayor Cr John Burley farewells local youth representatives, from left, Mikaela, Kimberley and Mahalia before they head off to Sydney for the Unleash the Future MMXIX NSW Youth Council Conference. Kyogle Council and Kyogle Together Inc supported the three young women, all members of Council's youth advisory group Swoopin Season, to attend the conference. The event was hosted by the Blacktown Youth Advisory Committee.

New meeting room for RED CROSS

Kyogle branch of Red Cross has moved.

The branch now meets on the third Friday of each month in the Supper Room of the Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall at 10am. It used to meet in the Kyogle Uniting Church Rector's Room.

Kyogle Red Cross was formed at the outbreak of World War I in 1914 and has been serving the community continuously since then.

Branch members currently volunteer with Telecross, emergency services, and doing hospital visits.

Members also provide hands on help at the Kyogle Hospital and aged care facilities, and provide Trauma Teddies and knee rugs for distribution to those in need.

Meetings are more of a social get together where many stories are told and memories shared.

New members would be welcomed with open arms. For further information about joining Kyogle Red Cross, contact branch secretary Julie Kilpatrick on 6632 2868.



FARMERS URGED

to attend "drop-in" sessions

Local landowners west of Kyogle are encouraged to attend the NSW Department of Primary Industries (DPI) drop in sessions at Tabulam and Woodenbong to hear about important farmland mapping and drought support.

The drop in sessions will be held at Tabulam CWA Hall on Wednesday 9 October from 10am-4pm and Woodenbong Public Hall on Thursday 10 October from 8am-1pm.

The drop in sessions were originally to have been held in early September, but were postponed due to the ongoing fire emergency at Drake, Tabulam and Old Bonalbo.

Tamara Prentice, DPI Manager for Agricultural Land Use Planning, said NSW DPI had

drafted important farmland maps for the western side of Kyogle that identified lands with the best biophysical attributes for primary production.

"This mapping is part of an action under the NSW Government's North Coast Regional Plan, to ensure consistency in important farmland mapping across the region and to update planning provisions that link to the mapping," Ms Prentice said.

Landholders are encouraged to have their say on the draft important farmland maps, which will be on public exhibition until 14 October 2019.

Further information is available on the DPI website www.dpi.nsw.gov.au.

Due to the impact of the ongoing drought, DPI has partnered with North Coast Local

Land Services (NCLLS) to provide drought support information and services at the drop -in sessions

"The Agricultural Advisory and Animal Health Team from NCLLS will be at the drop in sessions to provide advice on managing livestock and property through drought," Ms Prentice said

"The team will be available to answer questions on animal health issues, feeding, nutrition, livestock and pasture management and can assist landholders to fill out drought relief assistance forms."

The District Veterinarian, Liz Bolin will be available from 10am to 1pm at both sessions, while DPIs Rural Resilience team also will provide further support and advice landholders and farmers.



Celebrating small business

Kyogle and District Chamber of Commerce will host a networking event on Thursday 10 October to celebrate 2019 Small Business Month.

The networking evening will be held at Espresso Edge, Kyogle, from 5.30pm for a 6pm start.

Kyogle and District Chamber of Commerce Coordinator Louise Roy said the evening would highlight the important role small business played in the economy.

"We want to celebrate small business and start a conversation on strengthening our business community and how we can make a difference together," she said.

Those attending are encouraged to bring along their business cards and promotional material to place on the networking table.

The event is free, but those attending are asked to register, for catering purposes, at Eventbrite at www.eventbrite.com. au/e/kyogle-small-busin essmonth-networking-eventtickets-72238508323.

Please register by Monday 7

For further details about this event or future Chamber of Commerce networking events and workshops, please contact Louise Roy at coordinator@kyoglechamber.com.au or phone 0408 166 216.

Work starts on Hillyards Road

Council's bridge crews have ticked more bridge replacements off the list with Peacock Creek Road and Tree Fern Road bridges now open to traffic.

A side track has been established at Needhams Road and the old bridge demolished, *pictured right*, with work on track to have the new bridge completed in late November.

Great progress has also been made on this year's sealing program.

The rehabilitation, widening, and initial seal of approximately 1km of Collins Creek Road will be completed by the time this newsletter reaches mailboxes.

Preparatory earth works are well underway for a 900m section of Hillyards Road which will be sealed in October and work continues on earth works and drainage improvements for the Clarence Way sealing project south of the Bruxner Highway.

Council is preparing for a



reconstruction project in May Street to commence in October.

Planned work will include construction of kerb and guttering and new road surface. Council will work with residents to minimise inconvenience.

Working conditions for West of the Range staff have varied a little from normal in recent weeks, with crews frequently diverted from their regular duties to provide traffic control for emergency services responding to the fires around Tabulam and Drake.

This has had an impact on the grading and slashing programs West of the Range, but Council is working hard to keep as much to the planned schedule as possible.

CLARENCE WAY 0 - 15236 15237 - 18906

LANDSCAPES

inspire solo exhibition

The landscapes of Australia have been an inspirational driver for the creative journey Bev Leggett Simmons has taken in producing new works for her first solo exhibition at Council's Roxy Gallery titled 'border lines'.

The exhibition starts on 9 October and will run until 10 November, with the official opening to be held on Saturday 12 October from 1–3pm.

As a mixed media visual artist, Bev relies on colour and texture to create vibrancy and strength in her works.

She applies multiple layers of paint and texture to canvas and paper and finds this approach often changes the direction

of what she had initially envisaged for the artwork.

Bev has incorporated the environmental surroundings of the Kyogle landscape into her works, however the main focus underpinning this exhibition is on the changing border lines that mark off spaces, whether they be natural occurrences or social constructions.

Bev's art practices have won her many awards and opportunities to exhibit widely in the Hunter region and beyond.

Once again, the Roxy Gallery is very fortunate to have high quality senior, local female artists offering up opportunities for the public to engage in their creativity and experience the skills and knowledge they bring with them in making art.



LEFT: Kyogle Skies by Bev Leggett Simmons. Council's Roxy Gallery will host a solo exhibition of Bev's works in October and November.

Planning begins for 2020 **AUSTRALIA DAY**

The 2020 Australia Day celebrations in Kyogle will once again be run by the Kyogle Lions Club.

Council resolved at its September meeting to accept an offer from the Lions Club to run the 26 January 2020 celebrations.

The club's requests comes after it successfully ran this year's Australia Day celebrations in Kyogle.

Council also agreed to provide the Lions Club with financial and in-kind support to organise and run the event.

The Lions Club has hit the ground running and has called for nominations for the 2020 Australia Day Awards. Details are available on Council's website at www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au.

The Woodenbong and West of the Range Australia Day Committees also have opened nominations for their 2020 Australia Day Awards. Details will be posted on Council's website as they come to hand.

For further information about the Woodenbong celebrations and awards, contact Rosslyn on 6635 1393. For information about the West of the Range event and awards phone Merrilyn on 6665 3290.

UNI SURVEY ON

short term holiday letting

Researchers from Southern Cross University (SCU) want to give Kyogle Council residents a voice when it comes to the future of Short-term Holiday Letting (STHL) in the

STHL including Airbnb, its largest, fastest-growing platform, has become an increasingly significant within the tourism industry. This sector often raises polarised opinions within the community.

The research project will help ensure that local residents have a say when it comes to decision- making at local and state levels of government. The survey allows residents to contribute their views on possible options for STHL in the council area.

You can take part in the survey here https://scuau.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/ SV_6hvbKtUXXzahqqF

MUSIC FESTIVAL returns to Mallanganee Hall

The Festival of Small Halls Spring Tour is coming to Mallanganee on Wednesday 30 October, with featured artists The Jellyman's Daughter and Ash Bell and Sara Tindley.

Festival of Small Halls is Australia's largest music tour dedicated exclusively to regional, rural and remote Australia.

Hailing from Edinburgh, The Jellyman's Daughter, pictured, are one of Scotland's most innovative new exports and are looking forward to the unique exposure of the tour.

Described as a blend of bluegrass, post-rock, folk and soul music, The Jellyman's Daughter promise "harmonies that squeeze the heart" and cello playing that can be "as percussive as a drum, as grounded as a bass or as sweet as a fiddle" (The Sunday Herald).



Ash Bell and Sara Tindley will ring familiar to many across the outback – Ash Bell comes from contemporary Australiana outfit and festival favourites The Starboard Cannons and is already looking forward to his second run with Festival of Small Halls.

He's formed a new partnership with Sara Tindley, who is fresh to the band from her fourth solo album, produced by Nick Didia..

Tickets on sale from 22 August 2019 and cost \$25.51 for adults. For further details and ticket sales go to https://festivalofsmallhalls.com.



LIBRARY NEWS

Create, Make, Share

The next Create, Make, Share session at the Kyogle library will be held on Tuesday 22 October from 10.30am to 12.30pm.

Bookings are essential, phone library staff on 6632 1134.

School holiday fun

There will be free unstructured activities for children and families at the Kyogle library every day throughout the September-October school holidays.

There will be calm colouring and Lego kit in the mornings and board games and simple craft in the afternoons.

No bookings required, just drop-in and join in the free fun. Parents please note that unstructured children's activities require parental/care-giver supervision at all times.

Halloween fun

A pink Halloween special Pizza and Pages event will be held at the Kyogle library on Thursday 31 October between 3.30-4.30pm.

The event is for tweens and teens (10-18 years olds).

No bookings required, just come along and join in the fun.

Adult colouring in

Adult colouring-in sessions are currently held at the library twice a month -- on the second Friday and fourth Wednesday of each month at 10am for 10.30-11.30am.

Colouring-in is fun, relaxing, sparks creativity and promotes mindfulness.

For further details contact



A pre-school group from North Coast Family Day Care enjoy a visit to Kyogle library for Children's Book Week 2019. The Book Week theme was 'Reading Is My Super Power'.

library staff on 6632 1134.

Book discussion group

Kyogle Library Book Discussion Group meets at the library on the third Tuesday of the month at 10am for 10.30-

11.30am.

There are no set books for discussion - members discuss any book they have enjoyed reading.

Everyone welcome to join in the fun.

Calendar

Blueberry Market

Tabulam will host a Blueberry Market on Sunday 13 October in the hall grounds behind the CWA.

The market will have fresh blueberries, new season local peaches, great music and a growing list of market stalls.

For the children there will be free jumping castles, puppet show and face painting.

For further details go to the Tabulam Blueberry Festival Facebook page or phone Vicki on 6661 3593.

Girls Night In

Woodenbong will once again host a Cancer Council's Girls Night In at the Woodenbong and District Golf Club.

It will be held on Wednesday 16 October, with The Yowie's Kitchen catering the event – nibbles will be served at 6pm and the main meal at 7pm.

The event promises to be lots of fun, with lucky door prizes and raffles, so why not come along for a chilled evening with

friends.

Bookings are essential and must be made by 9 October. Bookings to Shandelle phone 0434 116 747, Rosslyn 02 6635 1393, or Chris 02 6635 1397.

For further information, please contact Rosslyn or Chris.

Bonalbo Markets

The Bonalbo Markets are held in the Bonalbo Community Hall and adjoining park on the first Sunday of every month from 10am to 1pm.

Tables cost \$5 – just come along at 9.30am on the day.

Fitness classes

Stretch and tone fitness classes are held at the Bonalbo Community Hall on Mondays from 10.30am to 12pm.

The class provides a gentle workout using Yoga postures and pilates exercises. Cost is a \$2 gold coin donation.

Kyogle Bazaar

Kyogle Bazaar now operates on the fourth Saturday of every month from 9am-2pm.

The October Bazaar will be held on 26 October.

There will be a great variety of stalls including stalls featuring hand-made creations from fabric crafts, timber carvings, gemstone art, soaps and candles to natural bath and beauty, stained glass, fairy goods, outdoor items.

To book a site or for further information, contact Sandii email bazaar@kyogle together.org.au, Facebook @kyoglebazaar, or phone 0457 471 583 (leave a message).

Le Bon Cafe

Le Bon Café is located in the Bonalbo Community Hall and serves great coffee and home cooked meals on Monday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday from 10am-2pm.

Sunday breakfasts are served in the cafe and park from 9am-12pm. Come along for eggs Benedict with salmon for \$10 or a massive big breakfast for \$12.

The café is run by community volunteers, with any funds raised going to the hall.

Farmers' Market

The Kyogle Farmers' Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library). To book a stall phone Robert on 0407 506 548 or Anne on 6632 1851.

Green cestrum can kill CATTLE, HORSES

Green cestrum is toxic to cattle, horses, people and pets and can be found growing in the Kyogle Council local government area.

It can be found along the river and up creeks and gullies, but more worrying, it can be found in urban gardens.

It is easy to spot in spring and summer when it is flowering with its yellow trumpet-shaped clustered foliage.

The shiny green berries ripen to black and are spread by birds.

It is a small shrub with shiny green leaves that grows to three metres in height.

The leaves have an unforgettable pungent small when crushed. It is important to wear gloves when handling the plant.

Control of Green cestrum is relatively easy if you dig them out, just ensure you get all the roots, or cut and poison the stems



Detailed control information is available on the NSW WeedWise website: weeds.dpi.nsw.gov.au

For more information or positive identification, contact Kim Curtis, Rous County Council. on 0427 335 502.

ABOVE: Green cestrum is toxic to both people and animals and can kill cattle and horses.

RIGHT: Green cestrum has distinctive yellow trumpet-shaped clustered foliage.



Council MEETINGS

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 14 October 2019 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business to be considered at the meeting. To request the opportunity to speak at Public Forum, you should email (council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au) or phone (6632 1611) the General Manager by midday on the Thursday preceding the meeting.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

www.myroadinfo.com.au

Council contact and info

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm

Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas 0428 919 496

kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185 hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson 0419 600 848 janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425 danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY